Consultative Council on Hepatitis C

ANNUAL REPORT 2004
1. Annual Report 

This is the seventh Report of the Consultative Council on Hepatitis C to the Minister for Health and Children submitted under the provisions of Statutory Instrument No. 339/96, and covers the period 1 January to 31 December 2004. 

2. Membership of the Council

Statutory Instrument No. 339/96 provides for the appointment to the Council by the Minister for Health and Children of sixteen members, six of whom are appointed on the nomination of the four representative groups (Positive Action, Transfusion Positive, Irish Haemophilia Society and Irish Kidney Association).  A list of Consultative Council members who served during 2004 is at Appendix A.

3.
Meetings of Council

The Consultative Council met on seven occasions during 2004.  
Dr Lelia Thornton and Ms Aline Brennan from the National Disease Surveillance Centre presented their work on the National Hepatitis C Database to Council on 29 April 2004.  
Professor Hannah McGee and her team from the Royal College of Surgeons met with Council on two occasions during 2004 to discuss the Evaluation of the Review of Health Services.
Dates of Consultative Council Meetings:

29 January 2004, 25 March 2004, 29 April 2004, 3 June 2004, 16 September 2004, 11 November 2004 and 10 December 2004.
4.
Amendment to SI establishing Consultative Council on Hepatitis C and Public Liability Insurance for Consultative Council
A letter was sent to the Minister advising him to amend the statutory instrument to clarify the remit of the Council.  Correspondence was received from the Minister which agreed with Council’s advice.  Legal advice was sought on the wording of an amendment, by the Department, from the Office of the Attorney General, which is still awaited.
In addition, Council also sought clarification from the Minister on the issue of Public Liability Insurance for Council members.
5.
Working Group on the Implementation and Monitoring of the Review of the Health Services Available for Persons with Hepatitis C

The implementation and monitoring of the Review’s recommendations was undertaken by a Working Group of the Consultative Council, chaired by Ms Ann Broekhoven.  One of the recommendations of the Review was “that progress on the recommendations of the Review of Health Services be monitored on an annual basis for three years with a report summarising progress to be completed at the end of this period.” 
The Group met twice during May 2004 to discuss the evaluation of the Review of Health Services for persons who contracted Hepatitis C.  At one of the Working Group meetings Professor Hannah McGee, RCSI outlined the evaluation process proposed by the research team. 
Following discussions with the Working Group, Professor McGee met Council on 3 June 2004 to discuss the proposal and methodology for the Review Evaluation and gave an outline of the proposed work programme.  Following this meeting Professor McGee, in conjunction with the support groups, prepared a survey questionnaire to circulate to cardholders to evaluate services.  At the Council meeting on 11 November 2004, Professor McGee and her team gave a presentation updating Council on the progress to date and indicated that they were in the process of meeting all interested stakeholders to discuss the Review.  
Date of Health Services Review Working Group meetings:

6 May 2004 and 24 May 2004
6.
National Hepatitis C Database

Among the recommendations which was contained in the Review of Health Services available for persons who contracted Hepatitis C though the administration within the State of blood or blood products, published in March 2000, was that “a national database be established for research purposes; this to be located at an independent co-ordinating agency and run in association with relevant groupings.”
The National Disease Surveillance Centre (NDSC) agreed to establish the National Hepatitis C Database under the auspices of the Centre and terms of reference for the Steering Committee and Scientific and Technical Committee were prepared.  Dr Lelia Thornton and Ms Aline Brennan met with the Council on 29 April 2004 and presented an update on the progress being made on the establishment of the database.  Council was informed that ethical approval for the database was required from each hepatology unit before data collection could commence.  When approval was obtained, the hepatology units contacted persons who met the requirements for inclusion in the database (either a positive ELISA or PCR test), inviting them to participate and enclosed a patient consent form and information leaflet on the database, which were designed and prepared by the NDSC.
In order to assist the hepatology units in the data collection and extraction process, the NDSC employed a research nurse for an initial three month period, which was subsequently extended.  As at December 2004 the consent rate for participation in the database was in excess of 65%.  The NDSC updates Council regularly on the progress being made on the database.
During 2004, the Consultative Council wrote to the NDSC to congratulate them on becoming the first public body in the Republic to be awarded the International Standard 17799 certificate for the high standard of its information security.  Council noted that not alone were the NDSC compliant with the Data Protection Act but that it also strives to be “ahead of the game” in anticipating best practice in the area of securing sensitive information.

Date of meetings of Steering Committee
22 January 2004, 30 March 2004, 9 June 2004, 22 September 2004 and 17 November 2004
7.
Working Group to organise a Conference on Hepatitis C
This Working Group was established to organise a second Conference on Hepatitis C in 2006. The Working Group met once during 2004.  The aim of the conference is to discuss new developments in research, treatment and management of Hepatitis C in a context that is as accessible to patients, busy health care workers and researchers.  To this end, it is intended that the conference will be two-stranded.  An academic programme will focus on the latest scientific advances in relation to Hepatitis C of interest to scientists and clinicians.  The translational programme will address the challenges of living with Hepatitis C and will be of interest to those with the disease, those caring for people with Hepatitis C and those responsible for health policy and services.  The conference is scheduled to take place in Dublin Castle on 22 – 23 June 2006.
Council is currently in the process of publishing a booklet on the conference proceedings, of the first International Conference on Hepatitis C in 2003 edited by Dr Dick Ahlstrom, which will be distributed to all representative groups and persons who attended the conference.  
Dates of meeting of the Conference Working Group:

13 October 2004
8.
Information Working Group

Following a suggestion from the Irish Haemophilia Society, the Information Working Group, chaired by Ms Mary Rowe, Transfusion Positive, decided to publish a booklet on liver transplant assessment and procedures, in conjunction with Professor Oscar Traynor and the Transplantation Team from the Liver Unit, St Vincent’s University Hospital. The booklet was circulated to Council for its consideration and comments in advance of being published.
In addition, Council prepared a leaflet based on a presentation given by Ms Jo Campion at the Information Day in October 2002 entitled Living Positively with Hepatitis C.  This leaflet provides persons with Hepatitis C with useful advice on how to manage their symptoms on a day-to-day basis. Originally, Council intended including a section on relationship issues in the same leaflet. Subsequently, it was decided to invite Mr Paul O’Donoghue to prepare a separate leaflet on Relationship Issues and Hepatitis C.  This leaflet outlines steps on how to cope with and maintain relationships while dealing with a chronic illness.  
These three publications were launched at an Information Day on Hepatitis C held in the Royal College of Surgeons on 18 September 2004. 
9.
Insurance Issues

Council was kept informed of developments concerning the report by Mercer Ltd on insurance difficulties for persons who contracted Hepatitis C through the administration within the State of blood or blood products.  The representative groups raised a number of issues in relation to the report and sought further clarification on these matters.  Council were informed that the Office of the Attorney General had no difficulty with the issue of establishing an insurance scheme.  During 2004, the Chair of the Consultative Council, Dr Elizabeth Kenny, acted as a facilitator for the support groups in agreeing a collective position for an insurance scheme that would be acceptable to all of the groups.  An outline of an insurance scheme was submitted to the Tánaiste and the Chair of the Council subsequently had a meeting with the Tánaiste to discuss the proposal.  A memorandum on the scheme will be submitted to Government early in 2005.
10.
Management of Death for Persons with Hepatitis C

During 2004, the Chair of the Council wrote to a number of relevant healthcare professionals seeking their input on guidelines on the management of death, including funeral arrangements, of persons with Hepatitis C.  In particular, information was sought on the need for cadaver bags for persons with Hepatitis C.  Also, late in 2004, the Chair advised Council that the Southern Health Board had revised its guidelines on the management of death and that cadaver bags will no longer be used for deceased Hepatitis C patients in the Southern region.  It is hoped that this may be of assistance in encouraging all Health Boards to adopt a similar approach.  In addition, Dr Kenny contacted the Chair of the Expert Group on the Prevention of Transmission of Blood Borne Diseases seeking a meeting to this issue.  The Irish Kidney Association also asked that the issue of cross-infection through dialysis be included on the agenda.
11. Information Days

An Information Day on Hepatitis C was held in the Royal College of Surgeons on 18 September 2004.  The booklet and leaflets which were launched on the day - A Guide to Liver Transplantation, Living Positively with Hepatitis C and Relationship Issues and Hepatitis C - were well received and feedback on the day was positive.  Professor G Dusheiko from the Royal Free Hospital in London addressed the plenary session on the theme Hepatitis C – A Decade On.  Other speakers included Mr Paul O’Donoghue, Dr Liam Fanning, Professor Cliona O’Farrelly and Professor Aiden McCormick.  Workshops were held in the afternoon on three topics: Related Illnesses, Relationship Issues and Liver Transplantation.  The National Disease Surveillance Centre had a stand at the Information Day to answer any questions individuals may have had on the database.  Also present and hosting a stand were members of the team from the Royal College of Surgeons who are conducting the Review of Health Services.  
The next information day is scheduled for Dublin Castle on 22 October 2005.

12. Committee of Medical Consultants  

In December 2000, following a recommendation made in the Review of Health Services for Persons with Hepatitis C, the Minister for Health and Children established a committee of medical experts to discuss treatment protocols.  The Committee comprises medical consultants with primary responsibility for this cohort of patients, and its remit is to agree treatment protocols, including liver biopsy procedures, scoring and the administration of anti-viral therapy.
In May 2004, the Minister for Health and Children, Mr Micheál Martin, T.D., wrote to the Chair of the Committee, Professor John Hegarty, requesting that they forward their report on treatment protocols.  In addition, the Minister sought the views of the consultants committee on expanding their remit to provide expert advice, as required, to the Consultative Council. 

Council were informed by Dr Kenny that Professor Hegarty had resigned as Chair of the Consultant’s Committee. Dr Kenny subsequently invited all hepatologists to meet early in 2005 and she has requested Professor Aiden McCormick to chair the committee.
13. Council Website

The Council website was continuously monitored and updated on a regular basis with relevant information including dates of meetings, information days and conference, copy of minutes and Council publications.

14.
Requests by the Minister for Health and Children for advice

No specific requests were made by the Minister for advice from the Council during 2004.

15.
Other matters considered by the Consultative Council
15.1
Health Services Executive – Reform Programme

Council wrote to Interim Board of Health Services Executive outlining the particular circumstances surrounding the Health (Amendment) Act Card and the entitlements it confers on individuals.  In addition, Council sought assurances from the interim HSE on a number of issues including :
· the continuation of existing levels of service and client liaison at a minimum;

· a commitment to continued improvement in service provision and client liaison arrangements in the future;

· a commitment to working with the Council to identify future service requirements and associated funding levels, and to lobby the Department of Health & Children for the necessary funding;

· a commitment to implement any recommendations which might result from the study being commissioned into Health Services for persons with Hepatitis C.
Council were kept informed of the implications of the Health Services Reform Programme on Hepatitis C services.  It is hoped that the HSE would undertake to remind staff in Health Boards and hospitals on an annual basis of entitlements for HAA cardholders.
15.2 
International Conferences

Members of the representative groups presented reports from the following international conferences:

· European Association for the Study of Liver Disease in Germany in April 2004;

· American Association for the Study of Liver Disease Conference in Boston in November 2004.

15.3 
Home Support

Council received correspondence from the Irish Haemophilia Society raising concerns about the employer status of the patients availing of the home support service.  The liaison officers were quite clear in their understanding that persons who employed their home support worker undertook employer responsibility.  The Chair of the Council also held this view.  The representative groups on the other hand have indicated that the legal advice they have received advises against HAA cardholders becoming employers, although this is a role they have already undertaken when employing their own home support workers.  In order to clarify the matter, Council have requested that the Department of Health and Children seek legal advice on this issue.
15.4
Home Nursing


During 2004, Council was kept informed of developments concerning the development of a job description for a Hepatitis C nurse in the ERHA.

15.5
Legislation

Council was informed of a number of pieces of legislation:

Ethics in Public Office Acst, 1995 and 2001 which requires members to disclose their interests.  A form disclosing interests was circulated to each Council member who were requested to complete and return.
Statutory Instrument No. 707 of 2003 Infectious Diseases (Amendment) (No 3) Regulations 2003 which added Hepatitis C to the list of notifiable diseases.
Official Languages Act, 2003, which outlined the requirement to produce publications in Irish.

15.6
Complementary Therapies / Alternative Medicines

The issue of complementary therapies and alternative medicine was raised with Council on a number of occasions.  Council were informed of EU and WHO publications, and in particular that the number of adverse reactions reported is increasing with consumption of complementary medicines.  Council also re-iterated that the use of herbal remedies or complementary therapies is not funded by the health board unless a letter is provided by the individual’s consultant hepatologist or GP and the therapy is provided by a qualified registered practitioner. 

15.7
National Haemophilia Council


The Department kept Council informed of progress being made in the establishment of the National Haemophilia Council and the SI underpinning the Council.  Some members of the Consultative Council gave feedback on a symposium they attended that was hosted by the National Haemophilia Council in St James’s Hospital where a project for the electronic tracing of blood products was launched.  In addition, members of Council were also invited to an information day held by the National Haemophilia Council on 26 November 2004.
15.8
The 10th anniversary of the formation of Positive Action was marked at the organisation’s AGM in Liberty Hall on 15 May 2004.

Elizabeth Kenny
Chair 

Appendix A

CONSULTATIVE COUNCIL ON HEPATITIS C – LIST OF MEMBERS 

Dr Elizabeth Kenny (Cork University Hospital) Chairperson
Ms. Paula Kealy (Positive Action)

Ms Siobhan O’Connor (Positive Action) 

Mr Michael Madigan (Transfusion Positive)

Ms. Mary Rowe (Transfusion Positive)

Ms Margaret Dunne (Irish Haemophilia Society)
Mr Mark Murphy (Irish Kidney Association)

Professor Aiden McCormick (St Vincent’s University Hospital) from 31 March 2004

Ms. Ann McGrane (Department of Health & Children)

Ms. Ann Broekhoven (BUPA) 

Mr John Murphy (Biological Sciences Dept., Cork Institute of Technology)

Professor Cliona O’Farrelly (Education and Research Centre, St. Vincent’s University Hospital) 

Mr Ian Carter (St. James’s Hospital)

Ms Margaret Scarry (University College Hospital Galway) from 3 May 2004
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